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Decision of Administrative Law Judge: Affirmed and Adopted.

OPINION AND ORDER

The claimant appeals from a decision of the

Administrative Law Judge filed June 29, 2007.

The Administrative Law Judge entered the following

findings of fact and conclusions of law: 
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1. The Arkansas Workers' Compensation
Commission has jurisdiction of this
claim. 

2. On August 2, 2006, the relationship
of employee-uninsured employer existed
between the claimant and Fred McDaniel
dba McDaniel Construction Company or
MacDaniel Concrete Company. 

3. On August 2, 2006, Fred McDaniel dba
McDaniel Construction company or
McDaniel Concrete was an uninsured
subcontractor of Pick It Construction
Company, which was insured for workers’
compensation purposes by Commerce &
Industry Insurance Company. Under the
provision of Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-402(a)
Pick It Construction Company and &
Industry Insurance Company would be
liable to the claimant for any benefits
to which he would be entitled under the
Worker’ Compensation Act. 

4. On August 2, 2006, the claimant
earned wages sufficient to entitle him
to weekly compensation benefits of
$333.00 for total disability and $250.00
for permanent partial disability, should
such benefits have been appropriate. 

5. The claimant has failed to prove by
the greater weight of the credible
evidence that the injury he sustained,
on August 2, 2006, represented
“compensable injury”, as that term is
defined by the Arkansas Workers’
Compensation Act. Specifically, he has
failed to prove by the greater weight of
the credible evidence his injury arose
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out of and occurred in the courses of
his employment with Fred McDaniel dba
McDaniel Construction Company or
McDaniel Concrete Company, as required
by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(A)(i). 

6. All respondents have denied the
occurrence of any compensable injury to
the claimant on August 2, 2006, and have
controverted this claim its entirety. 

We have carefully conducted a de novo review of

the entire record herein and it is our opinion that the

Administrative Law Judge's decision is supported by a

preponderance of the credible evidence, correctly applies

the law, and should be affirmed. Specifically, we find from

a preponderance of the evidence that the findings of fact

made by the Administrative Law Judge are correct and they

are, therefore, adopted by the Full Commission.

Thus, we affirm and adopt the decision of the

Administrative Law Judge, including all findings and

conclusions therein, as the decision of the Full Commission

on appeal.
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IT IS SO ORDERED.

___________________________________
OLAN W. REEVES, Chairman

___________________________________
KAREN H. McKINNEY, Commissioner

Commissioner Hood dissents.

DISSENTING OPINION

I must respectfully dissent from the majority

opinion. The majority, by affirming and adopting the

Administrative Law Judge, finds that the claimant was not

performing employment services at the time of his injury,

therefore, his injury is not compensable. After a de novo

review of the record, I find that the claimant was engaged

in an employment related altercation at the time of his

injury. Employment-related combats are specifically

addressed by Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(i) which states:

“Compensable injury” does not include:
Injury to any active participant in
assaults or combats which, although they
may occur in the workplace, are the
result of nonemployment-related
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hostility or animus of one, both, or all
of the combatants and which assault or
combat amounts to a deviation from
customary duties; furthermore, except
for innocent victims, injuries caused by
horseplay shall not be considered to be
compensable injuries.

As the statute specifically enacted by the

legislature addressing injuries resulting from work-related

combats, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102 (4)(B)(i) deems injuries

arising from employment related hostilities compensable, I

must find that the claimant’s injury is compensable.

The majority has clearly erred by deciding this

claim under a non-specific statute, Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102

(4)(B)(iii), which states:

“Compensable injury” does not include:
Injury which was inflicted upon the
employee at a time when employment
services were not being performed or
before the employee was hired or after
the employment relationship was
terminated.

I find that the preponderance of the evidence of

record clearly shows that the claimant was engaged in combat

at the time his injuries were incurred. Therefore, Ark. Code
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Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(i) is the controlling statute. The

relevant inquiry under Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102(4)(B)(i)is

whether or not the combat was work-related. Here, the

altercation occurred during the claimant’s assigned working

hours and at his assigned work site. Carl Sigears, the other

combatant, was in a supervisory capacity over the claimant.

The cause of the confrontation that led to the altercation

and ultimately to the claimant’s injuries appears to be work

related. Mr. Sigears testified that during the period he

worked with the claimant, the claimant was not a good or

hard worker and that, in his opinion, the claimant was

simply taking advantage of the fact that he was the son-in-

law of Fred McDaniel, the owner of McDaniel Construction

Concrete. He testified that on August 2, 2006, he observed

the claimant slacking off in his performance of his assigned

job. At that point Mr. Sigears informed Fred McDaniel of the

situation and was told to move the claimant to a more

physically demanding job. At this point, the claimant and

Mr. Sigears started arguing about what a poor worker the

claimant was and what a great worker “the Spanish guy” was,
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and whether or not Mr. Sigears is prejudiced. The claimant

punched Mr. Sigears in the eye and Mr. Sigears pushed the

claimant, forcing him to the ground and breaking the

claimant’s arm. Based on the preponderance of the evidence

of record, I find that the combat was work-related.

Furthermore, in reviewing relevant case law,

specifically, Flowers v. Arkansas Hwy. and Transp. Dept., 62

Ark. App. 108, 968 S.W.2d 660 (1998), which sets out the

three prong test for compensability, as well as Johnson v.

Safreed, 224 Ark. 397, 273 S.W.2d 545 (1954), I can find no

justification for the majority’s deviation from statute. As

stated by the Administrative Law Judge, historically, the

rule in this jurisdiction has been that injuries resulting

from assaults are compensable where the assault is causally

related to the employment, but not compensable where the

assault rises out of purely personal reasons. Daggs v.

Garrison Furniture Company, 250 Ark. 197, 464 S.W.2d 593

(1971); Townsend Paneling v. Butler, 247 Ark. 818, 448

S.W.2d 347 (1969); Bagwell v. Falcon Jet Corporation, 8 Ark.

App. 192, 649 S.W.2d 841 (1983). Ark. Code Ann. §11-9-102
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(4)(B)(i) codifies this rule. 

For the aforementioned reasons I must respectfully

dissent.

______________________________
PHILIP A. HOOD, Commissioner


